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The Albemarle County Planning Commission held a public hearing on Tuesday, November 5, 
2019, at 6:00 p.m., at the County Office Building, Lane Auditorium, Second Floor, 401 McIntire 
Road, Charlottesville, Virginia.  
 
Members attending were Tim Keller, Chair; Daphne Spain; Julian Bivins, Vice-Chair; Karen 
Firehock; Bruce Dotson; Jennie More; Pam Riley; and Luis Carrazana, UVA Representative. 
 
 
Other officials present were David Benish, Planning Director; Carolyn Shaffer, Clerk to Planning 
Commission; Lea Brumfield; Bill Fritz; Jodie Filardo; and Andy Herrick. 
 

Call to Order and Establish Quorum 
 
Mr. Keller called the regular meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. and established a quorum. 
 

From the Public: Matters Not Listed for Public Hearing on the Agenda 
 
Mr. Keller invited comment from the public on other matters not listed on the agenda.  
 
 Consent Agenda 
 
Mr. Keller asked if any of the commissioners cared to pull a consent agenda item. Hearing none, 
he asked if there was a motion for acceptance.  
 
Mr. Dotson moved to approve the consent agenda. Ms. More seconded the motion, which carried 
by a vote of 7:0.  
 
Mr. Keller asked if anyone else cared to speak. Hearing none, he moved on to the first public 
hearing item.  
 
 
 Public Hearing Items 
 
ZMA201900013 Biscuit Run Park 
 
Mr. David Benish, Planning Director, presented the staff report.  He said this is a proposal to 
rezone the property, known as the Biscuit Run Property, which is to rezone from NMD to RA to 
allow for the development of Biscuit Run Park. 
 
Mr. Benish presented a map that depicts the development area boundary, the park will actually 
include areas beyond the outlined area, however, only the portion that is within the boundary is 
subject to rezoning.  He gave a brief history of the original park zoning.   
 
 
 
 



 
 
The County and the department of Parks and Conservation signed a 99-year lease for 
development of the park.  The BOS in December of 2018 approved a plan for the park and in July 
2019 approved a n Resolution of Intent to initiate a rezoning of the park.  The rezoning is 
necessitated because the County is leasing the land, the staff report goes into a little more detail 
on that because it is a leased facility and the property in the NMD doesn’t allow for the public park 
as proposed.  Rezoning has to take place to implement the park. 
 
The Comprehensive Plan, as noted, notes this property as the future Biscuit Run State Park and 
designates it as park purposes.  There is a copy of the map the rezoning does not constitute a 
need to associate this plan with the rezoning that had already been approved by the state and 
the county.  This rezoning is one of the steps that is necessary to help implement that plan.   
 
He provided some information about transportation that was requested by a board member, that 
pertains to traffic impact.  We do have a consultant working on that design to the entrance to the 
park, as it relates to the entrance to the east, off of Avon Street and Route 20 area.  The consultant 
has been re-evaluating a number of park locations as it relates to the original plan for the state 
park plan which was directly off of Route 250.  That work is still under way, the consultant is 
planning to present the findings to the CAC in December and ultimately to the Board of 
Supervisors.  Just to clarify the associated Avon Corridor Study work, the design work for this 
entrance is not part of the Avon Corridor Study, however, the consultant for the Avon Corridor 
Study has considered the impacts on the park opening as it developed the corridor plan.   
 
There are some preliminary numbers and some assumptions that have been used by the Avon 
Street Corridor Study consultant that at full build out there would be about 1,200 trips both on 
Avon Street and Route 20, again this is at full build out of the park and most of that traffic would 
be off peek hours.  Those assumptions are still under review by VDOT.  That is a follow through 
on some of the information the Commission had requested. 
 
Chair Keller asked if the 1,200 trips mean 1,200 total or 1,200 for each of those streets?  Mr. 
Benish responded that was 1,200 for each of the streets, and that would be 2,400 total, we just 
received this information from the consultant, they base this on trip “ins” that is one direction and 
most trips you go back out, so we equally distribute them on Avon Street and Route 20.  Those 
numbers are still coming in, so we think they are generally correct, in order of magnitude but we 
think VDOT may have some adjustments to them.  
 
Mr. Benish has the application plan for the Biscuit Run Development, it is not specific to what is 
before you today, but if you have any questions regarding what was previously approved, it was 
a maximum of 3,100 residential units, 150,000 sq. ft of commercial, 12 acre elementary site, and 
a 43 acre district park, that is what is being redistricted from. 
 
Mr. Keller opened the public hearing. 
 
Mr. Rex Linville, with the Piedmont Environmental Council, introduced himself, he wanted to 
largely speak in support of this rezoning, this is going to be an amazing amenity that generations 
of residents in the area will benefit from, and we are enthusiastic that Albemarle County is ready 
to make this park a reality.  We are interested in seeing it built out and seeing it connected to the 
urban area with good bike ped infrastructure in addition to good road infrastructure that gets 
people there.  We are an adjoining property owner, we own slightly larger than a two-acre parcel  
 



at the north-east corner along the biscuit run stream valley which was a strategic acquisition that 
we got some help from a donor to acquire that property to help provide access to that park at that 
corridor at the appropriate time and I look forward to working with Albemarle County to eventually 
convey that property to the county or to the DCR so that it can become part of the park at some 
point in time in the future. 
 
Mr. Peter Krebs, from the Piedmont Environmental Council, introduced himself, he would like to 
echo Mr. Linville’s remarks and add also add a couple of things, first of all I think it is important to 
recognize that the rezoning of the land is an actual milestone.  After attending several meetings 
and discussions on this project, and it is super exciting to finally be at the point we are today.  I 
have literally hundreds or thousands of conversations with people who are super excited about 
having access to this park it answers a bunch of needs that have been pretty well articulated 
throughout the county about people having access to open space.  Specifically, spaces to walk 
and bike and specifically family places to walk and bike, where folks who are 8 or 80 can go and 
be safe.  Also, very specifically be connected to neighborhoods, this isn’t going to be the sort of 
park where you set aside 20 minutes in your car to get there and have fun for a little while then 
spend another 20 minutes in your car coming home.  Its going to be approximate to where many, 
many county and city residents live, the connectivity piece is important.   
 
I would also like to convey, although it is not on the agenda to discuss, but keep in mind that not 
only is it a big need, it is an urgent need, there are kids living in the county right now who want to 
go there today.  I’m sometimes in a position with transportation where people say, ‘you know 
when can we go to this park?’  We should be able to answer kids who want to go to the park, you 
should be able to say you can go to the park, you can do it while you are still a kid.  So, lets get 
going, you don’t have to wait for the full three phases of funding available, lets get this next hurdle 
crossed and get started and open a park for the community. 
 
Mr. Keller closed the public hearing. 
 
Mr. Bivins asked a couple of questions for clarification.  The first being since this is a land lease 
and there is a lessor, how has the Commonwealth said we that yes, we can do this?  Mr. Benish 
responded that there is a letter attached which the state has indicated their support for this 
proposal of this rezoning.  There are agreements in place, he is not familiar with the details of 
those that allow for and accept the parameters that they have for how the property was eased or 
purchased for their purposes and under that control, our proposal is consistent with that.  That 
was the main concern with the state, we have agreement on that plan, and we have the lease in 
place and our plan is consist with existing lease.   
 
Mr. Bivins second question was, he noticed under the proposal, the part that is being held by the 
family, has decided not to move, and so would that mean if the family decided to put a 
development there that they would do what they would be allowed to do, and if that is an 
affirmative, which I image it would be, then when you are talking about transportation particularly 
coming from the Old Lynchburg Road side of the park, since I’m not aware that there is a way to 
sort of cross from Old Lynchburg to Avon Street, then would there be an opportunity for the county 
to perhaps re-coop some of cost for that infrastructure? 
 
Mr. Benish stated that the issue with the Breeden property is that they are still subject to the NMD 
zoning district.  Because of the content of that NMD Zoning District, it is going to be very difficult 
for them to develop that property at all.  So, any actual development of that property will 
necessitate rezoning.       The county did contact the Breeden property owners and asked if they  
 



wanted to participate in this rezoning and they declined to do that they are still working through 
their issues on how they want to develop that property, but the fact of the matter is that the way 
they are zoning the structure, they still have the Neighborhood Model District structure and there 
would be compelled to meet all the code of the development and application plan requirements.  
They simply would not be able to with 99% of that plan now rural areas and proposed for a park.  
At the time of rezoning we’ll look at the impacts of that proposal.  It’s a little complicated but that 
is the status. 
 
Ms. Riley would just echo some of the comments made from the PEC, as not just the planning 
commissioner for the area but also as a resident in one of the adjacent neighborhoods.  There is 
a lot of excitement and interest in this and being available for, particularly for biking and 
pedestrian.  Phase 1 had those trails as the critical component as well as the entrance, bathrooms 
and some of the basic infrastructure, I would like to say that we are all very enthusiastic and 
excited about this park.  She is really appreciate the staff providing the information about the 
entrance, I would say that the only concerns that I heard at the CAC level and other residents is 
the location and the configuration of the entrance because everybody knows that where Avon and 
Route 20 come together is essential almost like a “T” at this point, and so if the entrance is going 
to be located in close proximity to that “T” there is going to be a lot of concern on how that could 
be done well.  There has be discussion about a roundabout which is an expensive approach, but 
I do appreciate the information about the new vehicle trips and the timeline in terms of an update 
on what the design team is looking at. 
 
Ms. More added that, I don’t think this is what you are asking us to do here, but based on the 
comments that we heard, obviously there is a lot of opportunity for bike and ped connection 
existing, but I wonder, and Ms. Riley might be a little more familiar with this than I am, where there 
are opportunities to create even further connections for bike and ped that could be potentially 
prioritized as this moves forward, and maybe you are more familiar than I am.  Such as, where 
we might be lacking some that would be really critical to provide access where it may not exist 
currently. 
 
Mr. Benish responded that the consultant that is working on the plan with the adjacent 
neighborhoods and property owners to both coordinate their security and privacy but access to 
those sites, to have a balance there, but the intent is to provide for multiple accesses to adjacent 
properties and strategic locations within the capital planning, I also know that Parks & Rec is 
looking at Biscuit Run trails, at off-site connections to this area and considering including those, 
but the access points that have been under consideration are both pedestrian accesses at Old 
Lynchburg Road for those residents to have nearby access near the Covenant School in 
Southwood for access points there.  Also, strategically along Biscuit Run to Lake Renovia and 
South Mill Creek.  The Avon Corridor Plan is discussing how to do, I believe, a shared use path 
as sort of the concept for Avon Street and extending that down as far as possible to provide as 
near-by access to that general access point off Avon Street.  That is the approach that is being 
taken, the emphasis is for traffic access off of the east side of Avon Street/Rt. 50, but we do want 
to make sure there is pedestrian access for the residents along Old Lynchburg Road, if I 
understand it is still a work in progress.  He isn’t as directly involved with the actual plan 
development, but from an overall concept that interconnectivity is really important, the consultants 
and Parks & Rec are looking seriously at making those connections. 
 
 
 
 
 



 
Ms. More continued with she thinks the opportunity is there for adjacent property owners to access 
but I think that may be what the consultants are looking at is the idea that you don’t have to put, 
even for those that live just a little bit further away, you don’t have to put your bike in your car to 
drive it to a place so you can bike, that you can bike there and then bike around, any opportunity 
that we can to achieve that. 
 
Mr. Benish stated that Avon Street and Biscuit Run Trail Corridor will hopefully provide that 
multimodal opportunity. 
 
Ms. Riley moved to recommend approval of ZMA201900013 Biscuit Run Park for the reasons 
stated in the staff report.  
 
Ms. Spain seconded the motion, which carried unanimously 7:0.  
 
 


